
B O R O U G H   O F   K E T T E R I N G

RESEARCH AND DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE

Meeting held - 26th January 2010

Present:
Councillor Edwards (Chair)


Councillors Derbyshire, Hollobone, Perry, Talbot and West 

09.RD.15
APOLOGIES


Apologies for absence were received from Councillor Zanger.

09.RD.16
MINUTES

RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting of the Committee held on 8th July 2009 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair.

09.RD.17
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST


None.

09.RD.18
WINTER GRITTING (A1)


Members of the Committee received a report which summarised the discharge of responsibilities for winter gritting as they stood at the time of the meeting, and sought members’ views on the continued role of the Borough Council in supplementing County Council gritting operations in winter. The Council’s Executive Committee had requested that this Committee examine the arrangements in the light of the recent adverse weather conditions. The County Council had been invited to send a representative to the meeting but were unable to oblige.


In reviewing the performance of snow clearance and gritting operations during the recent severe weather conditions, members concluded that the gritting of major roads had been satisfactory, but that the failure, in December to grit pavements and especially pedestrian areas in the town centres had been very unfortunate, particularly given that the County Council had given a  written commitment in the summer to assume responsibility for work previously carried out, gratis, by the Borough Council.  Members also expressed concern about the health and safety, and social and economic impact of the failure to grit certain areas, which had led to many older people being unable to leave their homes, impacted on trade and placed an increased resource burden on accident and emergency services. 


It was noted that although it had no role or equipment to carry out pre-emptive gritting, the Borough Council was able to re-deploy employees who were unable to do their normal jobs due to the conditions, to undertake some snow clearance and gritting of town centre roads, and around Council-owned properties such as sheltered accommodation. However, due to the small amount of grit that the Borough Council was permitted to store, there was a restriction in what could be done. Members were also concerned that the maps provided in the County Council’s Brochure regarding gritting, appeared to show that Kettering received less coverage than other towns in the County, and requested that details were requested as to how the priority network in Kettering was assessed, particularly compared to the other towns.


Members felt that the County Council should be challenged over its failure to meet its commitment made in 2009 with regard to pavement and town centre gritting. It was also considered that members and other local organisations should be asked to identify areas which they thought would benefit from the provision of additional roadside grit bins.

Members were also supportive of an information campaign to communicate to residents and businesses the absence of any public liability for those who cleared pavements in front of their property.  


Having considered the matter, it was
RESOLVED  that :
i) members and other local organisations be asked to identify areas which would benefit from the provision of additional roadside grit bins.;

.

ii) the NCC be requested to provide details as to how the priority network in Kettering was assessed, particularly compared to other towns in the County;
iii) County Council members for Kettering Divisions be requested to ensure that matters relating to County Council performance in respect of this matter, are raised at scrutiny meetings of the County Council
iv) that an information campaign be implemented, with the county Council, to encourage more residents and businesses to clear pavements in front of their premises;   and
v) NCC be informed that the Borough Council is grateful for the grit it received from it free of charge, but requests that contribution be made by the County Council towards the cost of precautionary gritting work.
09.RD.19
INITIAL BUDGET PROPOSALS FOR GENERAL FUND, HOUSING REVENUE ACCOUNT, AND CAPITAL PROGRAMME (A2)
Members received a report that requested them to scrutinise the draft budget proposals of the Council’s Executive in respect of the General Fund, Capital Programme and Housing Revenue Account, and submit any comments back to the next meeting of that body to be held on 17th February 2010. Members were requested to consider in particular, the Council’s medium term financial forecasts. Members’ attention was drawn to the key budget drivers that had been considered when formulating the initial proposals.
In their consideration of this matter, members identified the following points :-

· The possibility of the Government capping the Council Tax rise should be borne in mind when formulating a figure

· Members noted that there was a degree of uncertainty with regard to the level of financial settlements beyond the next year that made it difficult to predict where efficiencies would need to be identified, particularly in light of the anticipated comprehensive spending review by central government
· Members should be aware of all responses from the public to the Council’s budget consultation process prior to making a final decision on the matter

· Members had not yet received details of suggested schemes for efficiencies for years beyond 2010/11. It was noted that it had been agreed to take reports on issues such as this to the Council’s Executive throughout the next Municipal Year

· The uncertainties regarding Concessionary Fares and the potential impacts on the Council’s budgets were outlined and noted
           RESOLVED  
that the comments listed above be forwarded to the Council’s Executive for consideration at its meeting on 17th February 2010.
09.RD.20
CRIME AND DISORDER STRATEGY (A3)


A report was submitted that advised the committee in respect of the requirement for local Councils to have a crime and disorder committee to scrutinise decisions taken locally in the discharge of such functions in their area. It had been agreed that this Committee should perform that role and members were requested to identify when it would like to programme in such a scrutiny, determine which areas it should focus on, and identify if any person from the CDRP should be co-opted onto the committee for the purpose of the scrutiny.

RESOLVED  that 


i) the timetable for the scrutiny of items identified be reported to the next meeting of the Committee;

ii) the following items are to be considered as part of the scrutiny;

· CCTV improvements

· Damage to and Anti-Social behaviour in and around Council-owned buildings, parks and open spaces
· Anti Social Behaviour relating to tenants of Council and Housing Association properties

· The means by which  young people are able to obtain alcohol for on street consumption
iii) specific people who have expertise in the areas being scrutinised be invited to attend the individual meetings in respect of those particular items

iv) Officers determine the order in which these scrutinies are presented, in consultation with the chair. 

09.RD.21
SUSTAINABLE COMMUNITIES ACT – RESPONSE OF THE COUNCIL’S EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE TO A MATTER REFERRED TO THEM IN RESPECT OF THIS LEGISLATION (A4)


Members received a report in respect of the above relating to the Council’s Executive’s response to the item referred to them by this Committee. Further details were provided in respect of discussions with the County Council with regard to devolving certain budgets for more localised use.
RESOLVED 
that the response of the Council’s Executive Committee be noted.
09.RD.22
WORK PROGRAMME (A5)

Members were presented with a copy of the Committee’s existing work programme. 


It was noted that the Committee would also be likely to receive a report from the Education Task and Finish Group, and in respect of the Crime and Disorder scrutiny at its next meeting.

RESOLVED
that the Committee’s Work Programme as submitted, is noted.
(The meeting started at 7.00 pm and ended at 8.46pm)

          Signed ……………………………………..

                                       Chair
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